S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 12th December 2023 

In the Parish Office Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
TO RECORD THOSE PRESENT: Mr I Jordan (Chairman), Mr D Price, Mr A Evans, Mrs M Albinson, Mr P Bland, Mrs D Gotts, Mr A Porter, Mr S Wells, Mr M Narborough, Mr H Hofmeister, Mrs T Banks, Mrs T Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 

Borough Councillors Mr S Ring and Mr R Coates

Mr G M – Resident
Mrs G C - Resident
APOLOGIES: Mr S Scales, Mr R Williamson, and County Councillor Mr J Crofts  

2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 14th November 2023, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour, they were signed by the Chairman. 
3.  DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mrs Banks declared an interest as she is an Allotment Tenant.
4.  QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – Mr Jordan welcomed Mr M and Mrs C to the meeting and asked if they had anything they wished to say.

It was said that they had simply come to observe. 
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

County Councillor Crofts: No Report

(A report from Cllr Crofts was received and circulated the following day – as attached). 
Borough Councillor Bland: See attached circulated report. 

With no questions, Mr Jordan thanked Mr Bland for his report.

Borough Councillor Coates:  Cllr Coates said that he had been busy in the Woottons, being a Borough Councillor, he had also produced a column in the Town and Around magazine “News from the Woottons” which is available in supermarkets.
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He said that he had dealings with the contractors carrying out the replacement Gas Main work and has been assured by them that no further dumping of soil will take place at Priory Lane and that the area is to be tidied up and the work will be completed by the end of this week. 

Cllr Coates said that on Monday 11th December, he had held his first Councillor Surgery in the South Wootton Parish Council Meeting Room, he said that he had hoped to resurrect this idea from the past when it had proved unsuccessful. 

Cllr Coates thanked members of the Parish Council for allowing him to use the facilities and explained that he had given the event his best shot and had put up 20 posters locally advertising it.
He was pleased to report that a number of people had turned up on the morning and he was pleased to be able to help with things that were raised.

Cllr Coates said that he hopes to hold another Surgery in two months’ time.

Finally, he spoke about the sudden closure of the Glass House Bistro, at St Augustine’s Way and the incorrect report on Social Media that this was as a result of the Parish Council. He acknowledged that this was incorrect and had defended the Council on that.

Borough Councillor Ring: Cllr Ring stated that a meeting with the developers of Knights Hill had taken place via Zoom earlier in the day, it was said that a further meeting is scheduled for April 2024, when the matter of Public Transport will be discussed, he said that the meeting was very progressive, notes of the meeting will be circulated in due course.
Castle Rising Roadworks: Cllr Ring reported that Lynn Road, Castle Rising will be shut for three days from Wednesday 13th December for road works, he said that a diversion is in place via Knights Hill.

Cllr Ring said that he receives very few complaints from residents in the Woottons, it was said that the Parish Council acts as a one stop shop which signposts people elsewhere.

Finally, it was said that the Borough Council is going through a challenging time with budget setting, he said that it is tough at times ensuring that the budget lasts. He added that the Borough Council is taking advantage of double Council Tax on second homes, of which there are in the region of 3,500 across the Borough – he said that by applying a double Council Tax this helps to raise revenue.
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He added that in the New Year there will be a big focus by the Borough Council to encourage owners of empty homes to bring them back into use, he said that there are 346 properties which have been empty for more than 12 months (70 of which have been empty for over five years).

Mr Narborough spoke about the recently demolished property in Castle Rising and asked what was happening.

Cllr Ring said that the property had been purchased by Lord Howard and Planning Permission has been submitted to replace this with two sets of semi-detached cottages, of which CIL payments will be due.

6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:
Assets  

Mr Narborough confirmed that a meeting had been held on 6th December, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.
Hire Fees – Pre-School:  Mr Narborough referred to the circulated minutes and explained that following the recent proposed increase to Hire Charges, a letter had been received from the Pre-School asking if the Parish Council would consider a reduction to their fees.

Members discussed the situation and the proposal from the Assets Committee and agreed that the Village Hall offers wonderful facilities, and with Utility bills increasing, the current agreed reduction of £4.00 to £14.00 per hour provided them with good value for money.

Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council keeps the proposed rate for the Pre-School at £14.00 per hour, with effect from 1st January 2024, this was seconded by Mrs Albinson with all members in favour. 

New Deputy Caretaker:  Mr Narborough was pleased to report that the new Deputy Caretaker has started in the role and things are going well.
Parish Office - CCTV Cameras: Mrs Cornwell informed members that following the spate of vandalism over the summertime she had made enquiries into expanding the current CCTV System. 

She explained that if the two dummy cameras were changed for real cameras (Both on the Village Hall - one showing the Car Park area in front of the Parish Office and one showing the Entrance to the Car Park) and a new one installed at the rear of the Parish Office building, this would make the area more secure and hopefully distract perpetrators from visiting in the future.
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Mrs Cornwell explained that only one quote had been obtained so far from AMR Group for £2,762.00, however, if members wished to proceed two further quotes would be required.

After further discussion, Mrs Banks proposed that the CCTV System is expanded as explained and paid for by the CIL money, this was seconded by Mrs Gotts with all members in favour.

Mrs Cornwell said that she would obtain two more quotes so that the matter can be taken to the full Parish Council meeting in the New Year.

The Green and Open Spaces - Replacement Posts at Common Lane:  Mr Narborough explained that quotes have now been obtained to replace the rotten posts which run alongside Common Lane as follows –

Andrew Foreman – Treated posts set in concrete

£1,600.00

David Nichols –   Square Oak Posts 

 

£5,016.95 Inc VAT



      Round pressure treated posts 

£2,507.80 Inc VAT

Robert Fencing – 15-year guarantee treated timber, 

       and reflectors




£2,526.40 +VAT)


Members discussed each of the quotes fully, and considered the materials being used, it was confirmed that Mr Foreman would be using 5ft 6” length posts (4 inches diameter) and these would be set 2ft into the ground, with postcrete and reflectors attached. The cost of £1,600 includes the supply of all materials, the installation of the posts and the disposal of the old posts.
After further discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that Mr Foreman be asked to complete the work at a cost of £1,600, this was seconded by Mr Wells with all members in favour.
Members also agreed that the cost of the work would come out of the CIL money.

New Litter Bin Request – Avon Road Cycle path: Mr Narborough explained that a request had been received for a new Litter Bin to be sited at the top of the Avon Road Cycle path, it was said that the nearest bins are at the Nursery Lane / Meadow Road Bus Stop and at Little Walsingham Close.

After discussion, Mrs Gotts proposed that the Parish Council purchases a new Litter Bin for siting at the top of the Avon Road Cycle path, this was seconded by Mrs Albinson with all members in favour (subject to the appropriate licences).
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Replacement Post for the Village Sign:  Mr Narborough explained that Mr Hofmeister had reported that the post for the Village Sign at Low Road has become rotten and needs replacing, he said that a 2.4 metre 6” x 6” Planed Oak Beam will be required for the job.

It was said that Adam at Robert Fencing had kindly provided a quote of £487.50 +VAT for the work and had outlined exactly what steps and processes he would take to carefully renovate the sign.

Members felt that the quote was reasonable for the work involved, Mr Jordan proposed that Robert Fencing be asked to carry out the work to replace the Post, at a cost of £487.50, this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.
Community Infrastructure Levy:  All members were happy for Mrs Cornwell to produce an article for the Contact magazine, asking residents for ideas of how CIL monies can be spent.

Cemetery – Bench Renovation:  Mrs Banks spoke regarding the renovation of the two old wooden benches from the Cemetery and asked whether a donation should be made to the Men’s Shed for the work involved. 
Mr Jordan said that this was reasonable, and Mr Narborough commented that he would happily visit the Men’s Shed to have a chat with them, see what goes on and report back.

It was said that a donation could be made from the Maintenance budget. 
Budget Requests:  Mr Jordan stated that the budget requests from the Assets Committee will be put forward to the Finance Committee for discussion at their meeting in January 2024. 

Correspondence regarding the Pond Entrance:  Mr Narborough informed members that an email had been received from a resident who lives at The Green, complaining about the recently tarmacked Pond entrance and a puddle which had formed which may subsequently freeze.
Mr Narborough explained that the Parish Council, over recent years has spent a lot of time and money finding the cause of the flooding at the Pond and resolving the issue.
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He said that the track at the Pond is a footpath and not a road, however, the Parish Council had also spent money on planings to make it good and now we have received complaints about a puddle forming at the entrance.
Mrs Cornwell said that she had replied to the resident stating that after an inspection, the small gully which had been dug out to transport any laying water towards the Pond, had become blocked with leaves, however, these have now been swept out.
The resident then responded via email to complain again, Mrs Cornwell read out the email.
Comment was made that two members of the Parish Council had separately visited the Pond area to look at the problem, however, could see no issue, it was said that if the area gets icy, sand or salt could be laid down.

Members agreed that the Parish Council had done all it could and felt that there is too much tarmac now for a rural setting, it was said that if there are any problems or issues with safety, the track could be closed. 

After further discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council writes to the resident to say that if the area becomes a problem in the winter, sand or salt could be laid down or the track closed, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.

Finance
It was confirmed that no meeting had been held since the last meeting, however, the next meeting is scheduled for 4th January 2024 at 7.00pm, when the budget will be discussed, and the Precept set. 
Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.
Mr Jordan looked at the Bank Statements for November 2023, the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether corresponded with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Jordan was happy that everything balanced, he initialled the Bank Statements. 
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CIL Funds:  Mr Jordan stated that the Parish Council has recently received some additional Community Infrastructure Levy money from the Borough Council for some of the developments happening locally.

He explained that this money had initially been put into the Business Premium Account to gain some interest until the Treasury Deposit matured, this has now been transferred into the Treasury Deposit which attracts a higher rate of interest.
Planning  

Planning Reports:  Mr Bland explained that all members had been provided with copies of the recent Planning Reports with details of the various Applications and Decisions. He stated that Planning Applications continue to be dealt with by the Planning Committee via Email, unless a full meeting is called to allow members of the Public to attend.

Knights Hill Temporary Construction Access COMP:  Mr Jordan stated that a meeting had been held earlier in the day via Microsoft Teams, with members from North and South Wootton Parish Councils, Castle Rising Parish Council, representatives from BDW Homes and NCC Highways.
He explained that the purpose of the meeting was to discuss the Draft of the Movement Plan for Temporary Access and the building of the roundabout (See attached notes).
It was said that the meeting had been good, and the developers had accepted all the points which had previously been raised by the Parish Councils, it was said that quarterly meetings have been agreed.
Mr Jordan informed members that a traffic survey of the Kings Lynn area is to take place.

Policy   
Mr Hofmeister confirmed that a meeting had been held on 28th November 2023, and that there was one Confidential item to be discussed at the end of the meeting.
7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – Mr Wells stated that a Governors meeting is scheduled for tomorrow evening, a report of which will follow next time.
Junior School: - See attached, circulated report.
-125-

Mr Narborough spoke about school parking at both the North and South Wootton schools and said that this continues to be horrendous. He asked if there are any improvements to be made.

Mrs Cornwell said that with the Allison Homes Development an additional six rear Car Park spaces are to be provided. With regards to a footpath across the field and into the school, the school are liaising with NCC.
It was said that additional parking provision will be available at the new Doctors Surgery which may also help alleviate the problem.

Mrs Banks stated that work on the Doctors Surgery is forecast to be completed by February 2024.

Wootton Park: – Mrs Gotts confirmed that a meeting had been held on Thursday 23rd November 2023, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.

She added that on Saturday 9th December Mr Richard High and the Priory Rotary Club had planted some additional trees at the 9-acre Field in the unused South/East corner of the field.

Mr Jordan referred to the circulated minutes and pointed out one small amendment at the bottom of the first page regarding the Lease Agreement and asked if Mrs Gotts could mention it at the next meeting. He stated that the lease is between the Borough Council and the two Parish Councils and not the Wootton Park Committee.

Mr Wells reported that dog fouling and loose dogs continues to be a problem particularly on football match days.

Mr Porter commented regarding the suggestion of lighting along the footpath and said that as an amateur astronomer, Wootton Park in its darkness is a great space to see starlight. He said that light pollution must be considered.
Comment was made that the project had proved too expensive and had not been pursued in the past.
South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Banks stated that a meeting had been held on 21st November 2023, and everything was as per the minutes which had been circulated to all members.
Mr Price referred to the minutes and said that if the request for more volunteers was put on the Woottons Community Facebook page, this may attract more people to join.
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8. CORRESPONDENCE: – See attached list, plus:
NCC

Temporary Road Closure – Nursery Lane


Info

9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list.

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount

No




No
139
K & M Lighting

108724
S/Lighting Maint-Lantern
264.00

140
Linda Cook


108725
H/Hog Highway Project
157.50

141
A10 Pest Control

108726
Rodent Control

108.00

142
Total Energies


108727
S/Lighting Supply
          1925.33

143
Total Energies


108728 
PO Electric


110.58

144
Total Energies


108729
VH Electric


173.17

145
Brights



108730
Hand Soap


  20.54

146
ESPO



108731
VH Materials


  43.86

147
BCKLWN


108732
Rates



  74.99

148
CGM



108733
Grass Cutting-Oct

407.88

149
Cooper & Elms

108734
VH Sound cut off device
  48.00

150
Norfolk Fed WI’s

108735
VH Refund


  90.75

151
Anglian Water


108736
Allots 17/8-16/11

  17.51

152
Magpie Security

108737
New padlock 9 Acre

  55.24

153
NWPC



108738
Share of Expenses
          2638.57

154
Brights



108739
VH Cleaning


329.86

155
ECS



108740
Toner Cartridges
            693.60

156
HMRC



108741
Cont’b – Nov

          1447.93

156A
Mrs T Cornwell

BACS 28 Nov Salary B/Pay & Exps Nov)

156B
Mrs M Kirby


BACS 28 Nov Salary B/Pay)                        3986.49

156C
S Wightman


BACS 28 Nov Salary– Nov)      

156D
P Child



BACS 28 Nov Salary – Nov)
                      1419.78

156E
Norfolk Pension Fund

BACS 28 Nov Cont’b - Nov
                      1925.00

156F
Prudential


BACS
28 Nov AVC – TC –Nov
 
180.00
156G
BMAC Garden Svs

BACS 28 Nov – Various Jobs
  
            360.00

156H
M Fysh


BACS 28 Nov – Window Cleaning                   25.00    

Plus, Accounts received since circulated list:
157
CGM Ltd


Grass, Hedges, Play Inspection
          2229.00

158
SLCC



M Kirby Membership



183.00

159
BCKL&WN


Premises Licence Village Hall

180.00
160
AMR



PAT Testing




114.48
161
Andrew Foreman

Install Litter Bin & Allots Fence

249.65
162
Anglian Water


V/Hall Water 4/9 – 3/12


287.45
163
Anglian Water


Allotments Water 5/9 – 4/12


  19.10

164
Anglian Water


Parish Office Water 5/9 – 4/12

  55.97

165
K & M Lighting


Street Lighting Maintenance Dec

499.19
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166
ECS



Monthly Service Charges


209.94
167
NCC 



Safer Programme Membership

  30.00
168
Total Energies


Street Lighting Supply - Nov

          2319.79
169
Total Energies


Parish Office Electric – Nov

            164.14       170
Total Energies


V/Hall Electric – Nov

                        167.79      
Bank balances as at 30.11.2023
Community Account
      

                           13,034.24 
Business Premium Account                                                                   117,657.36

Treasury Deposit                                                                                    105,000.00          
Total                                                                                                     £235,691.60
10. TO DISCUSS CONFIDENTIAL ITEMS: See attached
There being no further business Mr Jordan closed the meeting at 8.15pm.
11.  NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 9th January 2023, in the Parish Office Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton.
9th January 2023                                                               

     Chairman
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